
Episode 42: October 16-22, 2000 
 

(INTRO MUSIC) 
 

Scene 42.1 
 

OLIVIA 
(energetic) Welcome listeners, it is a beautiful day in Auckland and 
I have been outside all day – field work today. But now I am inside 
a windowless studio again, talking to you! (smiles) Had a wonderful 

time in Rotorua, wasn’t quite as crowded as when I was little, 
though. Most of my cousins have moved away for work or uni, and aunt 
Deborah and her family live in Christchurch now. But still lots of 
relatives to meet, and lots of exclamations of how much I’ve grown 
up and how English I seem and how I need to eat more and how come I 
don’t have a partner when I’m so pretty... (laughs) All said with 
such warmth and care that I don’t mind much. As usual spent most of 

the time in my grandparents’ kitchen having tea with various 
relatives. I love that kitchen. Somehow always feels warm and sunny 
and smells of fresh bread... Also did an incredible hike with my 
aunt Nicola and her sons – my cousins – Caleb and Kieran. Hiking 

here in New Zealand makes me feel the most Kiwi I ever feel – I love 
this land and its nature so much. At those moments I forget all 

about... everything... and want to stay here forever. (smiles, then 
sighs) Of course my grandparents asked about my parents. They know 
all the facts. And they are sad. But they are also both really 

pragmatic, and were mainly concerned about me. (smiles) It was nice 
to be the focus of some grandparent TLC... Ok. Time for voicemails, 
I think. Last week Maia and Jess worried about Rachel and Kat, and 

Shirin was happy in New York. Welcome to the year 2000! 
 

Scene 42.2 
 

(Modem dial-up tone) (click) 
 

JESS 
Kat! Haven’t heard from you in ages! What’s going on? You all right? 

I’ve tried e-mailing too. Please get back to me – I am really 
worried. I am sure it is all fine but I am so far away and I get so 
damned worried (breathes) You know me. Please... I’m sorry, all 

right? I’m sorry I was so critical, I’m sorry if I don’t listen well 
enough, I just... I just *need* to know you are all right. (half-
laugh, half-sob) ‘Cause in my racing mind you are lying in a ditch 
somewhere and I... I can’t bear that. (beat) Why is it always a 
ditch? Also you’re in the middle of London, where would you even 
find a ditch? (unhappy laugh) I need someone friendly to tell me: 
Don’t panic! Just get back to me, please? I love you so much. 

 
(clicks) 



 

Scene 42.3 
 
 

(Modem dial-up tone) (click) 
 

RACHEL 
(softly) Hello my love, it’s Rachel. It’s late. The baby woke me up 
and now I am wide awake (smiles). You are asleep in the other room 
and I really hope you are getting some rest. (beat) I know you 

worry. About me, about the baby. About Bri (Bree). About Kat. About 
your dissertation. And I get it. You have a lot of things to worry 

about. But you need to also find some rest, some peace, some 
breathing space, my love. (beat) I am so glad to be with you, I am 
so glad we are together and I cannot wait to be a parent with you. 
(soft laugh) Poopy nappies and all! And we will be fine, the baby 
and I. I may not be walking so well these days, but with shorter 
work days and working from home a little I won’t have to walk so 

much. And Bri (Bree) is thriving at uni, and from what I’ve seen of 
your dissertation it is shaping up to be brilliant. But Kat seems to 
be in a tough place, so that worry is probably justified. Try not to 
let it *consume* you so, love. You cannot rescue someone if they’re 

not ready to be rescued. You know? You can only be there. It’s 
strange to think I haven’t met Kat – I so feel like I know her. But 
someday we will meet, hopefully when she is much happier than she is 

now. (softly) Ow! (smiles) Hey, baby, stop kicking your mama’s 
bladder, all right? Trying to talk to your other mama (smiles) – 
eventually we need to figure out what the baby will call us, love, 
we can’t both be mamas. Or (attempts Canadian accent) ‘moms’ (soft 
laugh). I love you so much. That is all. See you in the morning.  

 
(clicks) 

 

Scene 42.4 
 

(Modem dial-up tone) (click) 
 

JESS 
Mrs F- Kirsten? It’s Jess. I just sent you an e-mail. But had to 
message you too. I haven’t heard from Kat in... eleven days, which 
has never happened before. Please tell me she’s been in touch with 
you! I am... I am so damned worried. I worry he’s done something... 
Oh fuck no. Sorry! Didn’t mean to curse. Wait, you don’t care, do 
you? Oh I am all muddled. Just let me know. E-mail or here, I don’t 

care which. Thank you so much. Big hugs. 
 

(clicks) 
 
 
 
 



Scene 42.5 
 

(Modem dial-up tone) (click) 
 

JESS 
Emma? Jess here. Did you get my e-mail? I sent it to you and Claire 
and Shirin – not that Shirin is nearby anymore... But at this point 
I am ready to try anything. Have you heard from Kat? She’s not been 
responding to me in twelve days, and I am so fucking worried I don’t 
know what to do. Please say you’ve talked to her? Let me know, all 

right? Thanks, Emma. Love you. 
 

(clicks) 
 

Scene 42.6 
 

(Modem dial-up tone) (click) 
 

CLAIRE 
(uncomfortable) Hey Jess, it’s Claire. Got your e-mail. Emma’s in 

Wales, visiting her mum, not sure she’s seen it. Kat is all right, I 
think. Or she was when I saw her Monday night. We went out for a 
pint, her, me, Emma and Lee. Kat’s idea. Unusual, but... yeah. She 
didn’t talk much, but she seemed all right. I suppose that boyfriend 
of hers is being an asshat again. But, yeah. Physically, at least, I 
think she’s fine. Right. So. Told you that now. (sighs) Look, Jess, 
I- (beat) I’m s- (sorry) I never- (pause, deep breath) Didn’t mean 
to call you when I was drunk that time. You never responded. (sighs) 
Of course you didn’t. I am not- Things aren’t great here in Claire-
land and I think that was one of the lower lows. Right. (pause) Now 

you know about Kat. Bye. 
 

(clicks) 
 

Scene 42.7 
 

(Modem dial-up tone) (click) 
 

KAT 
(verge of tears) Oh Jess, I’m sorry. I’m alive. I’m all right. I 
didn’t mean to make you worry so much. I’ve had e-mails and texts 
from all sorts of people saying I need to get in touch with you. I 
get it. Damn. I just didn’t know how to... I didn’t know what to 

say. I get that you are worried about me and Johnno. And yes you are 
right sometimes he... doesn’t fight fair. (pause) But I don’t think 
I’m always fair to him either. And there is always give and take in 
a relationship, you know? (beat) Anyway. I am sorry. Truly. Won’t 

happen again. (sighs) There might be a reason I was feeling so down. 
PM-fucking-S. Not that I realized that’s what it was, I was 

hoping... But I   got my period today. It’s... it’s so hard. Every 
month I have to hope, I have to believe it will work this time, and 



then when I get my period... My body fails me. Yet again. My stupid 
body couldn’t keep the baby and now it seems... No new baby either. 
At least not this month... Ugh. Soon we will have to start all over 

again with the scheduled sex... And then there are those two 
torturous weeks of waiting. And I have to hope, right? I have to 

hope that *this* time it will work. Fuck. It’s so destructive. It’s 
like grieving every month and then forcefully cutting the grieving 
short and starting to hope again, only to grieve, and then hope... 
And I’ve only done it for a few months! People do this for years... 
Yeah. I really hope it’s not years for us... (deep breath) Anyway. I 
do have one bright spot in all this misery, though I’m nervous about 
it... (smiles) My EastEnders episode is airing tomorrow! Johnno’s 
organized a watch party – his friends basically, Emma and Claire 

were both busy – but should be fun, I think. I hope! Or else I will 
want to hide behind a pillow somewhere... We shall see. I am really 
excited, of course, and I think I did well, but you never know how 
it will turn out. Eeek! I will tape it for you and see if I can send 
it. That’s all for today, I think. Sorry again about disappearing on 
you. It wasn’t... I didn’t mean to. (sighs) I love you. Oceans and 

oceans. 
 

(clicks) 
 

Scene 42.8 
 

OLIVIA 
Hello everyone, I’m back again. Lots going on in this episode. I 
tried to track down that EastEnders episode on Youtube but I 

couldn’t find it... Maybe one of you will find it - if you do, e-
mail me a link please! (smiles) Next week I will have a guest on the 
podcast – I’ll be talking to someone I haven’t talked to in a long 

time. Looking forward to that! Bye for now! 
 

(Trailer for The Rise of King Asilas) 
 

OLIVIA 
If you know anything about my biological father – Mike – please let 
me know, I would very much like to get in touch with him. (pause) 

Please e-mail me at y2kpod@gmail.com, find me on Twitter or 
Instagram @y2kpod. Also check out our webpage, at y2kpod.com, where 
you can find out more about the show, and, of course, listen to all 

the episodes. We are also on Apple Podcasts, Google Podcasts, 
Spotify and wherever you get your podcasts. If you like Y2K, please 
tell your friends to listen too! And if you want to support the show 

further – thank you so much - you can do that by going to 
patreon.com[slash]y2kpod and pledging a monthly amount – from 1 US 
dollar you get all our episodes early! So if you were a patron, you 
could check out next week’s episode in just a few days. I am so very 
happy and so grateful to our wonderful amazing patrons! We also have 
merch – check it out at Y2Kpod.com[slash]merch. Our amazing intro and 

outro music is created and recorded by Jake Haws, check out his 



podcast "Making Music with Jake Haws" to hear more. I’m Olivia, 
thank you for listening, and welcome back next week when we return 

to the year 2000. 
 

 (OUTRO MUSIC) 
 


